LOUISIANA TAX FREE SHOPPING COMMISSION

Commission Meeting

Wednesday, July 13, 2016
MINUTES
Meeting Location: Louisiana Department of Revenue

Louisiana Room, 7th Floor

617 North Third Street

Baton Rouge, Louisiana 

1:00 P.M.  

Commission Members Present: 
Steve Windham, Governor appointee and LTFSC Chairman; Kevin Richard, Deputy Secretary, Louisiana Department of Revenue; Doug Bourgeois, Office of the Lt. Governor; and Laura Lapeze, Louisiana Treasurer's Office.
Also Present:
Denise Thevenot, Executive Director, LTFS



Joseph D’Arcangelo, Assistant Director, LTFS 

1.
CALL TO ORDER  
Chairman Steve Windham called the meeting to order at 1:07 p.m. and began with introductions and thanks to everyone for attending.  He welcomed Doug Bourgeois, the new commission appointee of the Lt. Governor’s Office.
2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The Commissioners took a few minutes to review the minutes from the February 3, 2016 meeting.  With no questions or discussion, a motion was made by Ms. Lapeze and seconded by Mr. Richard, and the minutes of the previous meeting were approved.  

3. PROGRAM STATUS

Ms. Thevenot reviewed the Program Status Reports.  She stated that the activity at mid-calendar year closely mimicked the previous year at the same time, yielding approximately $20M in purchases through June. She noted on the customer country report that Germany rose in ranking from last year and that the U.K. was also on the rise.  Also noted was that individual purchase amount slipped slightly from $228 per sale to $209.  She said world economy trends indicated travelers were scaling back somewhat in the amount of money they are currently spending but still traveling.  It is anticipated these numbers will rise back later in the year.  Ms. Thevenot then reviewed the Transportation Report, stating that Copa Airlines is showing some increase in Latin America travelers, and that in early 2017, Condor Airlines and British Airways will be starting direct flights between New Orleans and the U.K. and Germany. 
4.
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 

Mr. D’Arcangelo presented a FY 2015-2016 financial report as of May 31, 2016. The report showed revenue at $818,037, with expenses at $866,719, resulting in a deficit of -$48,682.  He said while revenues exceeded the projected amounts for the year, additional advertising/marketing dollars were spent on IPW and LLATF Central America Mission sponsorship, airport billboard, and IPW and Panama mission pre-registration for the 2017 fiscal year.    Mr. D’Arcangelo noted as in previous financial reports, the fiscal year budget included an additional $50,000 of excess prior year revenues to be used for advertising/marketing, but that it does not reflect in the report’s current revenues. The additional expense, however, does reflect in current expenses, resulting in the posted deficit. Ms. Lapeze made a motion to accept the presented financial reports, which was seconded by Mr. Bourgeois and approved by the Commissioners.    
5.
ACTION ITEMS

Ms. Thevenot and Mr. D’Arcangelo presented the proposed budget for FY 2016-2017.  Prior to presenting the proposed budget, they stated that the separate travel budget proposal was included in the total presented budget.  

a.   Approval of Proposed Budget FY 2016-2017:

Ms. Thevenot began by presenting the FY travel budget.  She covered the list of various trade missions, shows, and conferences, their benefit to LTFS and need to attend, and the associated costs for all, totaling $26,600. Included in the proposed travel were international missions to Panama, China, London, and Berlin, as well as several domestic tourism conferences.   After discussion of each travel show and destination, Mr. Bourgeois suggested that the WTM conference in London may target the same market as the ITB conference in Berlin and be unnecessary.  As a result, the commissioners decided the London conference expense of $4,000 would be deleted. Mr. D’Arcangelo stated that the remainder of the proposed travel budget line item included normal monthly staff travel to LTFS refund centers, servicing merchants, and travel to various meetings.  Following a motion made by Mr. Richard and seconded by Ms. Lapeze, the proposed travel budget was approved less the $4,000 London trip.

Mr. D’Arcangelo presented the total proposed budget for FY 2016-2017 showing total annual revenues and expenses of $837,740.  The overall budget reflected a -3.1% decrease over the previous FY budget.  He covered individual line items noting any increases or decreases compared to the previous year, and the explanation of each.    
A motion was made by Ms. Lapeze and seconded by Mr. Richard to approve the proposed budget for FY 2016-2017, less $4000 travel, resulting in an overall budget of $833,740. With no further discussion, the motion passed.
b.   Handling Fee Decrease Proposal:

Due to recent legislation implemented on April 1, Ms. Thevenot stated that the 1% “clean cent” increase on state sales tax is prohibited from being refunded to international visitors.  She said since LTFS handling fees are based on a percentage of the amount of sales tax paid, management is proposing a decrease in handling fees from 29% to 26%.  Since customers are paying more in sales tax than they are being refunded, the decrease would be in the interest of customer service and satisfaction.  Ms. Lapeze made a motion to decrease the fee, which was seconded by Mr. Bourgeois and passed by the commissioners.
6.
OTHER BUSINESS 





Ms. Thevenot discussed the sunset provision of the LTFS statutes, stating that the program is set to expire on June 30, 2017.  She spoke about the attempt to present a renewal bill before the 2016 Legislative Session, which was not passed out of the Senate Finance Committee, and their recommendation to return during the 2017 Regular Session.  She discussed gathering additional bill support and that it would be addressed further as the 2017 Session approached.
Also discussed were the agency’s WAE staff, citing a Civil Service hearing that stated LTFS needed to make the employees classified or reduce their hours to below 24 per week.  Since the action requires Department of Revenue and Division of Administration to allocate the positions to LTFS, Revenue Human Resources is working with LTFS and Civil Service to resolve the matter.
There being no further business, a motion was made by Ms. Lapeze and seconded by Mr. Bourgeois to adjourn the meeting at 2:25 p.m. 
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